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October 6, 2009
Present:  Messrs. Wilson, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Viola; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent: Mr. Peden, Mr. Yacucci.  Also attending were Mr. Erv Thatcher, and Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, October 6, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  Mr. Wilson will be out of town for the November meeting, so Mr. Viola will preside.  Mr. Wilson will be on The Green Saturday, October 10 from 9-10 to answer questions from the public.
Minutes:
The minutes of the September 8, 2009 regular meeting and the September 13 and 28 special meetings were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report - Ms. MacDonough.
Ms. MacDonough reported that the County property and school taxes were paid September 30.  The Trustees received their annual pay of an ear of corn this evening.  The weeks leading up to the November 7 Trustee Election will be busy with registering new voters and processing absentee ballots.  Open Registration will be Tuesday, October 20 from 7-9 p.m., and Saturday, October 24 from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  Mr. Appleby reported on cash flow status:  the pledge to the new Library is paid, as is the full amount of the Good Will project.  The operating grant installments for the Fire Company have been delayed.  Among the remaining large expenses is the balance of the Penn Farm field renovation.  We are now in a position to begin replenishing the money market account.
Business from the Floor:  None.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Burger King – In a September 24 conference call, Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor negotiated further with Odyssey Foods, the proposed buyer of the Burger King lease, and were able to arrive at more favorable terms than previously presented.  Their legal department is supposed to send us a sample copy of their lease; no other communication has been received to date.
Amazon/McConnell Development – Mr. Taylor has been in contact with McConnell’s attorney Donald Isken, although we have still not received a response to our letter of July 17, 2009.  When established, the renegotiated lease amount will be retroactive to July 2008.  If there is no movement in the next couple of weeks, Mr. Taylor will file a petition in the Court of Chancery to force a resolution of the issue, as directed at the Board’s September meeting.
Family Foundations Expansion – The school has paid their rent and the interim property taxes in the amount agreed to during the appeal of the tax-exemption denial.  The Committee met on September 23 with school representatives, who presented expansion plans which will almost double the square footage of the school, adding a library, a gym, and a second story on one wing.  They wish to add Kindergarten and Grades 5-7 next year, and Grade 8 for 2011-12.  They would also increase the student body from 400 to 700+ with a concomitant increase in staff.  The State must approve a charter change to allow this.
The school also wishes to add a playground in back of the building and will be sending amended plans showing that aspect.  There would be additional rent for the playground land and some increase for the added building square footage.    Mr. Taylor said that the Trust’s basis for comment or withholding of approval would be limited to the appropriateness of the building and parking arrangements for the proposed use.  There is already bad traffic congestion during school drop off and pick up hours all along that section of Route 273. The school indicated that they considered adjusting their hours to alleviate this, but they would lose access to crossing guards.  In 2006, the understanding was that while grades would be added, the total student body would not change.  Mr. Viola mentioned that another basis for initial Board approval of the school as originally designed was that (should the school not go forward) the building could easily be retrofitted for offices, etc.  With the changes proposed currently, this modification would not be so straightforward.  The parking lot as it stands is barely adequate.
Ms. Ross asked if the Trust would be liable for County taxes on the building if the school closed down and walked away, and the tax-exempt status had not been granted; Mr. Taylor said it would probably become a lien on the property.  Mr. Alfree said the Committee will draft a letter enumerating all the questions and concerns that arose.  Fire protection access is already a problem, and would be exacerbated with the expansion.  Mr. Taylor said the school will also probably have to go back to the Board of Adjustment to extend its special use zoning exception.  It will be very difficult to accomplish all of the necessary steps in the time frame that the school desires, i.e., to complete the additions by the beginning of the 2010-2011 school year.
Farmers Market – Richard Stat has asked for approval of signage and artwork proposed for the new wing of the Market.  Mr. Alfree distributed the illustration, and then moved to approve the graphics as submitted.  Motion carried.
Castle Dealership – The building at the corner of Routes 273 and 13 is currently not being used by Castle due to the economic situation.  The current lease option term expires April 30, 2010.  We have been contacted by three separate parties who have a variety of proposals for that site.
Penn Mart – A letter from New Castle County was received citing a cracked sidewalk code violation and forwarded to the tenants’ management company. 
Encroachment Letters – Ms. MacDonough will email the Board a draft list of owners who are to receive the letters.  These pertain to certain properties adjacent to Trust parcels where owners may be encroaching for various uses; their signature and return will acknowledge the ownership interest of the Trustees.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Ross said that the Committee will be proceeding with plans to place a series of articles in the New Castle Weekly informing readers about the Trust and its committees.  She asked all committees to revisit/review their ‘reason for being’ and duties as stated in the Bylaws, and submit any changes or corrections, and also current activities, to her by November.  Ms. Ross received an email from Ted Corbett, 113 E. 4th St., with suggestions to improve the mini-park at 5-7 East 2nd St. for use as an information center. He said that the Beautification Committee would like to have input on the area (they have not been involved in the mini-park to date, but recently observed the maintenance being done by the Eagle Scouts).  Outreach will confer with Property Maintenance on plans for the mini-park.  
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
The Good Will addition is complete and furniture has been ordered; it will be opening in early November.  The Old Library roof is complete pending a couple of punch list items.  Penn Farm field renovation is underway, and repairs to the house will be commencing.  Mr. DeAscanis then requested an Executive Session to discuss confidential real estate and property matters.  Mr. Viola mentioned problems on the main (existing) roof at the new Library, and said that the Building Committee is requesting that Pollinger Roofing correct unsatisfactory items which were revealed in an independent inspection report.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE
(Will be addressed in Executive Session.)
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
Quarterly meetings with the banks will be Wednesday, October 28.  Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Appleby to 
describe the proposed financing scheme for the three City drainage/flood mitigation projects.  The Trustees have agreed to provide $190,000 in front-end costs for the projects.  He said that even if the City referendum did not succeed, there would be value in funding the surveying and permitting work, and the projects could be brought to completion in some other fashion down the road.  There was also discussion of whether the Trust (rather than the City) could take the lead on the project and borrow the funds; this is unclear.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher said that there are two filed candidates so far for the November 7 election, Jan Clairmont and Jim Meek.  He asked the Board to be available to work at the polls. The deadline for candidate filing will be October 7 at 5 p.m.

LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola said that storm sewer damage being repaired in the middle of the intersection of 5th and Delaware was preexisting and not due to Library construction.  He announced that the Kitchen and Garden Tour on October 10 will benefit the Library as in previous years, and that there will be an event benefiting the Library at Prince on Delaware October 23.  The revolving line of credit with Artisans Bank has been working well.
OPEN SPACE – Ms. Fiske reporting for Mr. Yacucci.
Ms. Fiske attended a presentation by Hunter Ficke of the Immanuel Church to the City regarding a proposal from the Trust for Public Lands to help preserve open lands owned by the Church.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher had distributed some proposed bylaw changes ten days in advance of the meeting.  Mr. Alfree requested more time to discuss the changes before voting; he also moved to discuss one of the personnel-related changes in Executive Session.  Mr. Wilson asked Ms. MacDonough to resend the changes by US mail and have the Board ready to discuss and vote at the November meeting.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Castagno reporting.
The newly reconstituted Committee met yesterday.  Bill Barthel, Michael Hemphill, Dr. Jo Viola, and Dr. Somasunderam Padmalingham have agreed to serve.  The full Board is technically the “Battery Park Commission,” so the Battery Park Committee will function as an advisory body.  They will tackle issues of governance, division of authority between the City and the Trustees, status of the greenway, etc.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No update.
OTHER COMMITTEES – Mr. Viola raised the subject of excessive numbers of deer at Penn Farm.  Ms. Fiske has done research on the topic of culling herds and will share this via email.  Mr. Thatcher spoke on the potential problems and dangers if some of the deer are not eliminated.  Ms. Quigley has allowed hunters on the Farm over the years.  The key will be safety and clear communication and coordination.  Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Thatcher to compile a list of who wants to hunt.  Mr. Alfree moved to authorize Mr. Wilson to formulate a plan for coordinating hunting and to implement that plan.  Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Mr. Viola announced that the Friends of Bellanca Airfield will hold an Open House on October 17 from 10-4, featuring tours of the hangar, exhibits, a fly-over, and restored 1940s aircraft. 
At 9:10 p.m. Mr. Castagno moved to go into Executive Session for purposes of discussing personnel and real estate issues; motion carried.  The Board reconvened in regular session at 9:50 p.m., and there being no further business, the meeting was adjourned,
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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